

COI QUERY

Country of Origin	Ukraine
Main subject	Draft evasion
Question(s)	 Information on cases of Ukrainian draft evaders in times of war (2014) Information on the possibility of any statute of limitation for cases of reservists failing to report for duty following a call-up instruction (2014) Information on cases of conviction or detention, upon return, of a reservist who left the country to avoid military conscription (draft evader) Information on the possibility for a draft evader to obtain a passport from an Ukrainian embassy
Date of completion	13 August 2018
Query Code	Q111
Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable)	

Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>Common EU Guidelines for Processing COI</u> and <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities.

The answer was finalised on the 13 August 2018. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.



COI QUERY RESPONSE

1. Information on cases of Ukrainian draft evaders in times of war (2014)

Military service and conscription are regulated by the Law of Ukraine 'On Military Duty and Military Service'¹.

As a result of a crisis in Donbas, eastern Ukraine, the Ukrainian government reinstated conscription in May 2014, despite the fact that 'Kiev scrapped compulsory military service for young men in late 2013 under a law introduced by then President Viktor Yanukovych', as informs the BBC².

It is worth noting that, as stated by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR):

'The President issued three decrees on "partial mobilization" in 2014 dated 17 March, 6 May and 22 July respectively. In each instance, the partial mobilization was conducted over a period of 45 days. Regular military conscription of 18–25 year-old men was being carried out between May-July and October-November 2014. Under Ukrainian law, conscripts serve for twelve months'³.

Even though the number of draftees was not officially revealed to the public, according to the Russian online news portal Sputnik International⁴, 'it was reported that in 2014, the number of troops in Ukraine's armed forces increased to 232,000 from 130,000 the year before'⁵.

In February 2015, an article by the Kiev Post, an Ukrainian newspaper⁶, informs that 'But the number of volunteers to fight in the war has been steadily diminishing, while the number of people who have tried to evade draft is on the rise, according to the government's data'⁷.

According to an article by the 'Ukrainian Week'⁸, dated 17 April 2015: , 'In March-April 2014, 70% of Kyiv reservists ignored the call to show up at their recruitment office, by the second round, 80% ignored it, and by the third round 90% were no-shows'⁹.

¹ Ukraine, ЗАКОН УКРАЇНИ, Про військовий обов'язок і військову службу, 25 March 2015 (Amended April 2018), (url).

² BBC, Ukraine reinstates conscription as crisis deepens, 2 May 2014 (url).

³ UNCHR, International Protection Considerations related to developments in Ukraine – Update II, 15 January 2015, p. 8 (url).

⁴ Sputnik International claims to be a 'modern news agency' with its headquarters located in Moscow. The Sputnik brand is owned by the Russian governmental media group Rossiya Segodnya (Russia Today). For further information, see: Sputnik International, *About Us*, n.d. (url); BBC, *Russia's global media operation under the spotlight*, 16 November 2014 (url).

⁵ Sputnik International, Ukrainian Parliament Approves Three Waves of Military Mobilization for 2015, 15 January 2015 (url).

⁶ The Kiev Post is an English-language weekly online news portal. For more information, see: ABYZ News Links, *Ukraine*, n.d., (url); BBC, *Ukraine profile – Media*, 13 July 2015 (url).

⁷ Kiev Post, *Not everyone answering Ukraine's call to mobilize for war*, 9 February 2015 (url).

⁸ Ukrainian Week (ukr. Tyzhden) founded in 2007 is a privately owned weekly magazine. For more information, see: ABYZ News Links, *Ukraine*, n.d., (url); Ukrainian Week, (url).

⁹ Ukrainian Week, Fear of Mobilization: Myths and Reality: An inside look at how the army is being formed, 17 April 2015 (url).





An article by the Foreign Policy, published on 15 February 2015, mentions that 'the military said in September that during partial mobilizations in 13 regions in 2014, 85,792 of those summoned didn't report to their draft offices and 9,969 were proven to be illegally avoiding service' 10.

In September 2015, a report by the UNHCR informs that 'Whilst conscription practices vary from region to region, the government is reported to have stepped up prosecution of those suspected of evading conscription and mobilization, with reports of coercive measures being used in certain areas'¹¹.

As reported by an article by the Washington Post, published in April 2015, 'Response rates vary widely across the country, however: Igor's home region of Kharkiv, for example, has the most abysmal turnout, with only about 17 percent of those receiving draft orders responding. Meanwhile Lviv, in the far west, reportedly boasts the highest response rate, with near full turnout'¹².

Concerning the number of criminal investigations against draft evaders, an article by Reuters, published on 3 February 2015, indicates that 'More than 1,300 criminal investigations have been launched against citizens suspected of avoiding military service' and 'in most cases the courts ordered fines or suspended sentences' 13.

According to a 2015 article by USA Today, in spite of the fact that most defendants were condemned to suspended sentence, 'Last September, however, a court convicted a dodger and sentenced him to prison for two years' 14.

Based on an Ukrainian source, the aforementioned UNHCR report claims the following:

'According to the judicial registry, as of 8 December, 32 persons have reportedly been sentenced for evasion of conscription or mobilization in 2014 (compared to 0 in 2013). An analysis of some of these cases (16 cases) conducted in August was reported to have shown that all persons found guilty received administrative fines, community service or suspended sentences' 15.

In April 2016, an article on court practices related to mobilization, including draft evasion, published by Ilyashev & Partners, a Ukrainian law firm¹⁶, states that 'in each concrete case the court defines the degree of the person's guilt under the actual circumstances and, if the person cooperates with the investigation authorities, the court applies more subtle type of punishment without isolation of a person from society'¹⁷.

¹⁰ Foreign Policy, *The Draft Dodgers of Ukraine*, 18 February 2015 (<u>url</u>).

¹¹ UNHCR, International Protection Considerations Related to the Developments in Ukraine – Update III, 24 September 2015, p. 13 (url).

¹² UNHCR, International Protection Considerations Related to the Developments in Ukraine – Update III, 24 September 2015, p. 13 (url); Washington Post, Ukraine's military mobilization undermined by draft dodgers, 25 April 2015 (url).

¹³ Reuters, Bravado, resentment and fear as Ukraine calls men to war, 3 February 2015 (url).

¹⁴ USA Today, Thousands dodge Ukraine army in fight with rebels, 6 May 2015 (url).

¹⁵ UNCHR, International Protection Considerations related to developments in Ukraine – Update II, 15 January 2015, p. 9 (url).

¹⁶ Ilyashev & Partners is a law firm founded in 1997 and claims to be 'one of the most prominent and authoritative full-service law offices of CEE region'. For further information, see: Ilyashev & Partners, *About Us*, n.d. (url).

¹⁷ Ilyashev & Partners, Mobilization: medical contraindications and legal reservations, 7 April 2016 (url).



2. Information on the possibility of any statute of limitation for cases of reservists failing to report for duty following a call-up instruction (2014)

The punishment for draft evasion is regulated by Sections 335, 336 and 337 of the Ukraine's Criminal Code¹⁸ and, in addition, by Section 210 of the Code of Ukraine on Administrative Offences¹⁹.

An article by the Euromaidan Press, a Ukrainian English-language newspaper²⁰, published on 23 July 2014, summarises the punishment for draft evasion during full or partial mobilisation as follows:

'No-shows during full or partial mobilization are to face administrative responsibility in the form of a fine between 85 and 119 UAH, for violating legislation regarding mobilization a fine of 17-51 UAH is presumed, for the intentional destruction of the military certificate – a fine of 17-51 UAH. For avoiding military service during mobilization, article 336 of the Ukrainian Criminal Code prescribes a jail sentence of between two and five years'²¹.

However, according to several sources published in 2015, a person who evades military service is liable to imprisonment for up to five years or an administrative fine of UAH 85 - 5 100 depending on case circumstances²².

A 2014 article by the 'KM Portal', an Ukrainian online portal²³, informs that 'the statue of limitation for crimes such as desertion or refusal to perform military service may be no less than five years²⁴.

In an article by 'RIA Novosti Ukraine', published on 28 January 2015, a lawyer named Aleksander Moskalyuk explains that the statue of limitation for draft evasion is five years, but this term is not applied to a person who evades pre-trial investigation or a court²⁵.

3. Information on cases of conviction or detention, upon return, of a reservist who left the country to avoid military conscription (draft evader)

Among all sources consulted and within the timeframe allocated to respond to this query, no specific information could be found on cases of conviction or detention, upon return, of a reservist who left the country to avoid military conscription (draft evader).

¹⁸ Ukraine, *Кримінальний кодекс України*, 1 September 2001 (<u>url</u>).

 $^{^{19}}$ Ukraine, Кодекс України про адміністративні правопорушення, 7 December 184, ($\underline{\text{url}}$).

²⁰ The Euromaidan Press is an online independent newspaper ran by Ukrainian volunteers; its coverage focuses on Ukraine and 'provides translations of Ukrainian news and expert analysis as well as independent research'. It claims to 'bridge Ukraine with the English-speaking world'. For more information, see: Euromaidan Press, *About Us*, n.d. (url).

²¹ Euromaidan Press, Partial mobilization: why is it necessary and who should await summons, 23 July 2014 (url).

²² IRB, Ukraine: Military service, including information on military service notices, who issues them, their contents, and physical characteristics; whether notices have a warning regarding refusal or evasion of military service; information on penalties for refusing or evading military service (2014- May 2015) [UKR105186.E], 1 June 2015 (url); TSN – 1+1, Как Украинцев накажут за уклонение от мобилизации: Штрафы и тюрьма, 22 January 2015 (url).

²³ KM Portal is a 'part of the Information Agency WTS Consulting LLC', where KM Partners, a Ukrainian law firm, claims to share its tax and legal materials. For further information, see: KM Portal, *About Portal*, n.d. (url).

²⁴ KM Portal, Что нужно знать мобилизованному об уголовной ответственности, 1 August 2014 (url).

²⁵ RIA Novosti Ukraine, *Мобилизация найдет вас и за границей Украины. Даже в России*, 28 January 2015 (<u>url</u>).





According to information provided by 'Global Security', and updated on 3 July 2018, 'Citizens of Ukraine military of conscription age traveling abroad must show a document issued by a military commissariat'²⁶.

Two sources indicate that the Ukrainian authorities have restricted foreign travel for people of conscription age because a significant number of draftees have evaded military service by traveling abroad²⁷.

The aforementioned article by the Foreign Policy (2015) states that:

'At the end of January, Poroshenko ordered the government to adopt legislation to regulate travel abroad for those eligible for conscription. In February [2015], the armed forces said it would forbid draft-eligible men from leaving their home provinces without permission from the local military commissar'²⁸.

According to a representative of the International Organization for Migrations (IOM), interviewed by the French Office for the Protection of Refugees and Stateless persons (OFPRA) and the Austrian Federal Office for Immigration and Asylum (BFA), in June 2016, during a fact-finding mission to Ukraine: "everyone is doing everything to escape mobilization and going to the East"; "increased number of marriages with Europeans attests to it". For IOM it is a real issue; there are some cases of Ukrainians stranded in Sri Lanka to avoid mobilization'²⁹.

An article by 'Ukrayinska Pravda', a Ukrainian newspaper³⁰, published on 27 January 2015, indicates that approximately 37% of draftees in Ivano-Frankivsk Oblast, western Ukraine, left the country³¹. In the same article, a presidential adviser is quoted as saying that 'It is unofficially well known that hostels and motels in the border regions of neighboring Romania are completely filled with draft dodgers'³².

The Kiev Post, in an article published on 9 February 2015, reports that 'Many residents of Ivano-Frankivsk, Ternopil, Poltava and Zakarpattia oblasts ignored the calls to mobilization centers or even left for seasonal works in Hungary, Romania or Russia'³³.

²⁶ Global Security, *Ukrainian Military Personnel*, updated on 3 July 2018 (<u>url</u>).

²⁷ Foreign Policy, *The Draft Dodgers of Ukraine*, 18 February 2015 (<u>url</u>); Vesti — Ukraine, *Генштаб ограничил право военнообязанных свободно ездить по Украине*, 2 Februay 2015 (<u>url</u>); Vesti — Ukraine is an online news portal of a privately-owned daily newspaper, it claims to cover both local and international news and was founded on 14 May 2013. For further information, see: Vesti — Ukraine, *О проекте «Вести»*, 22 September 2016 (<u>url</u>).

²⁸ Foreign Policy, *The Draft Dodgers of Ukraine*, 18 February 2015 (url).

²⁹ BFA/OFPRA, Fact Finding Mission Report Ukraine, May 2017, p. 36 (url).

³⁰ Ukrayinska Pravda is an independent online news portal founded in 2000 that mostly covers national politics. For more information, see: ABYZ News Links, *Ukraine*, n.d., (<u>url</u>); Ukrayinska Pravda, *Facebook Profile - Ukrayinska Pravda: About*, n.d. (url).

³¹ Ukrayinska Pravda, *Бирюков возмутился первыми результатами выполнения плана мобилизации*, 27 January 2015 (<u>url</u>).

³² Ukrayinska Pravda, *Бирюков возмутился первыми результатами выполнения плана мобилизации*, 27 January 2015 (<u>url</u>).

³³ Kiev Post, *Not everyone answering Ukraine's call to mobilize for war*, 9 February 2015 (url).





In 2016, an article by the Ukrainian news portal Censor.net³⁴ informs that the Security Service, in cooperation with the State Border Guard Service, arrested two males who were trying to set up a criminal ring with an aim of smuggling draft evaders into Belarus³⁵.

4. Information on the possibility for a draft evader to obtain a passport from a Ukrainian embassy

Among all sources consulted and within the timeframe allocated to respond to this query, no specific information could be found on the possibility for a draft evader to obtain a passport from an Ukrainian embassy.

However, the below information could be of relevance to the question.

Referring to the Czech newspaper 'Lidove Noviny', the Prague Post, dated 12 August 2014, notes that 'Some 20,000 Ukrainian men in the Czech Republic, mainly immigrants with long-term or permanent residence permits, have been called up. Most of them came to the country to seek jobs, but they did not announce their stay to the Ukrainian authorities'³⁶.

According to the Ukrainian consul Valerii Lobach, quoted in a 2014 article published by the Prague Post, a Czech online news portal³⁷, 'if they reported to the Ukrainians authorities in the Czech Republic (the embassy in Prague or the consulate in Brno), the call-up orders would not apply to them'³⁸. The same sources mentions that 'The Ukrainian Embassy in Prague has not received any instructions from the Ukrainian government to organize the conscription of Ukrainians abroad'³⁹.

³⁴ Censor.net is an online news portal Censor founded in 2004. It mostly covers Ukrainian politics and often publishes materials of the Interfax – Ukraine, a national news agency. For further information, see: Censor. net, ABYZ News Links, *Ukraine*, n.d., (url); Censor.net, (url); Censor.net, *Facebook profile - Censor.net: About*, n.d. (url);

³⁵ Censor, Нелегальный канал переправки в Беларусь украинцев, уклоняющихся от призыва, ликвидирован на Ривненщине, - СБУ. ФОТО, 28 July 2016 (url).

³⁶ Prague Post, *Ukrainians in Czech Republic called up to serve in war*, 12 August 2014 (<u>url</u>).

³⁷ The Prague Post is a Czech online news portal of the Prague Post Magazine. It claims to cover 'news about Prague, Czechia and the world in general' and its website is 'more blogging oriented, rather than journalism'. For further information, see: Prague Post, *About Us*, n.d. (url).

³⁸ Prague Post, Ukrainians in Czech Republic called up to serve in war, 12 August 2014 (url).

³⁹ Prague Post, Ukrainians in Czech Republic called up to serve in war, 12 August 2014 (url).



SOURCES USED

ABYZ News Links, Ukraine, n.d., (http://www.abyznewslinks.com/ukrai.htm), accessed 7 August 2018 BBC,

Russia's global media operation under the spotlight, 16 November 2014 (https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30040363), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukraine reinstates conscription as crisis deepens, 2 May 2014 (https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-27247428), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukraine profile – Media, 13 July 2015 (https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-18006248), accessed 7 August 2018

Censor.net,

Facebook profile - Censor.net: About, n.d. (https://www.facebook.com/pg/censor.net/about/?ref=page_internal), accessed 7 August 2018

Нелегальный канал переправки в Беларусь украинцев, уклоняющихся от призыва, ликвидирован на Ривненщине, - СБУ. ФОТО, 28 July 2016 (https://censor.net.ua/photo-news/399451/nelegalnyyi-kanal-perepravki-v-belarus-ukrai-ntsev-uklonyayuschihsya-ot-prizyva-likvidirovan-na-rivnenschine), accessed 7 August 2018

Euromaidan Press (The),

About Us, n.d. (http://euromaidanpress.com/about/), accessed 7 August 2018

Partial mobilization: why is it necessary and who should await summons, 23 July 2014 (http://euromaidanpress.com/2014/07/23/partial-mobilization-why-is-it-necessary-and-who-should-await-summons/), accessed 7 August 2018

Foreign Policy (The), *The Draft Dodgers of Ukraine*, 18 February 2015 (http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/02/18/the-draft-dodgers-ofukraine-russia-putin), accessed 7 August 2018

Global Security, *Ukrainian Military Personnel*, 3 July 2018 (https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/ukraine/personnel.htm), accessed 7 August 2018

Guardian (The), *Ukraine: draft dodgers face jail as Kiev struggles to find new fighters*, 10 February 2015 (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/feb/10/ukraine-draft-dodgers-jail-kiev-struggle-new-fighters), accessed 7 August 2018

Ilyashev & Partners,



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

About Us, n.d. (http://attorneys.ua/en), accessed 7 August 2018

Mobilization: medical contraindications and legal reservations, 7 April 2016 (https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=e1ccfc9d-c841-49ea-9742-9e151dd5e04a), accessed 7 August 2018

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (IRB), *Ukraine: Military service, including information on military service notices, who issues them, their contents, and physical characteristics; whether notices have a warning regarding refusal or evasion of military service; information on penalties for refusing or evading military service (2014- May 2015) [UKR105186.E],* 1 June 2015 (https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1129208.html), accessed 7 August 2018

Kiev Post (The),

Not everyone answering Ukraine's call to mobilize for war, 9 February 2015 (https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/kyiv-post-plus/not-everyone-answering-ukraines-call-to-mobilize-for-war-380055.html), accessed 7 August 2018

Draft Dodgers, 27 August 2015 (https://www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/draft-dodgers-396690.html), accessed 7 August 2018

KM Portal,

About Portal, n.d. (http://kmp.ua/en/proportal/), accessed 8 August 2018

Что нужно знать мобилизованному об уголовной ответственности, 1 August 2014 (http://kmp.ua/ru/analytics/exclusive/vidpovidalnist-mobilizovanogo/), accessed 8 August 2018

Prague Post (The),

About Us, n.d. (https://www.praguepost.com/about-us), accessed 8 August 2018

Ukrainians in Czech Republic called up to serve in war, 12 August 2014 (https://www.praguepost.com/the-big-story/40888-ukrainians-in-czech-republic-called-up-to-serve-in-war), accessed 8 August 2018

Public Radio International (PRI), *Ukraine's war is getting worse, and not everyone wants to fight,* 1 February 2015 (https://www.pri.org/stories/2015-02-01/ukraines-war-getting-worse-and-not-everyone-wants-fight), accessed 7 August 2018

RIA Novosti Ukraine, *Мобилизация найдет вас и за границей Украины. Даже в России*, 28 January 2015 (https://rian.com.ua/analytics/20150128/362654683.html), accessed 7 August 2018

Reuters,



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Bravado, resentment and fear as Ukraine calls men to war, 3 February 2015 (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-army/bravado-resentment-and-fear-as-ukraine-calls-men-to-war-idUSKBNOL71PW20150203), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukraine struggles to recruit soldiers for war in east, 4 February 2016 (https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-ukraine-crisis-military/ukraine-struggles-to-recruit-soldiers-for-war-in-east-idUKKCN0VD21Q), accessed 7 August 2018

Sputnik International,

About Us, n.d. (https://sputniknews.com/docs/about/index.html), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukrainian Parliament Approves Three Waves of Military Mobilization for 2015, 15 January 2015 (https://sputniknews.com/europe/201501151016921774/), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukraine,

Кодекс України про адміністративні правопорушення, 7 December 184, (http://zakon5.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/80731-10/page)

Кримінальний кодекс України, 1 September 2001 (http://zakon0.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/2341-14), accessed 7 August 2018

ЗАКОН УКРАЇНИ, Про військовий обов'язок і військову службу, 25 March 2015, (http://zakon5.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/2232-12), accessed 7 August 2018

ЗАКОН УКРАЇНИ Про Єдиний державний демографічний реєстр та документи, що підтверджують громадянство України, посвідчують особу чи її спеціальний статус, 20 November 2012 (http://zakon2.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/5492-17), accessed 8 August 2018

Ukrainian Week (The),

(http://tyzhden.ua/Magazine), accessed 7 August 2018

Fear of Mobilization: Myths and Reality: An inside look at how the army is being formed, 17 April 2015 (http://ukrainianweek.com/Society/134926), accessed 7 August 2018

Ukrayinska Pravda,

Facebook Profile - Ukrayinska Pravda: About, n.d. (https://www.facebook.com/pg/ukrpravda/about/?ref=page_internal), accessed 7 August 2018

Бирюков возмутился первыми результатами выполнения плана мобилизации, 27 January 2015 (https://www.pravda.com.ua/rus/news/2015/01/27/7056588/), accessed 7 August 2018



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR),

International Protection Considerations related to developments in Ukraine – Update II, 15 January, (http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/54c639474.pdf), accessed 7 August 2018

International Protection Considerations Related to the Developments in Ukraine – Update III, 24 September 2015, (http://www.refworld.org/docid/56017e034.html), accessed 7 August 2018

USA Today, *Thousands dodge Ukraine army in fight with rebels*, 6 May 2015 (https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2015/05/02/ukraine-draft-dodgers-in-fight-against-separatists/26462801/), accessed 7 August 2018

TSN — 1+1, Как Украинцев накажут за уклонение от мобилизации: Штрафы и тюрьма, 22 January 2015 (https://ru.tsn.ua/ukrayina/kak-ukraincev-nakazhut-za-uklonenie-ot-mobilizacii-shtrafy-i-tyurma-406679.html), accessed 8 August 2018

Vesti - Ukraine,

О проекте «Вести», 22 September 2016 (https://vesti-ukr.com/page/201457-o-proekte-vesti), accessed 8 August 2018

Генштаб ограничил право военнообязанных свободно ездить по Украине, 2 Februay 2015 (https://vesti-ukr.com/strana/87287-genshtab-ogranichil-pravo-voennoobjazannyh-ukraincev-svobodno-ezdit-po-strane), accessed 8 August 2018

Washington Post (The), *Ukraine's military mobilization undermined by draft dodgers*, 25 April 2015 (https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/ukraines-military-mobilization-undermined-by-draft-dodgers/2015/04/25/fc3a5818-d236-11e4-8b1e-

274d670aa9c9 story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.9ffb1634bddb), accessed 8 August 2018

SOURCES CONSULTED

056.au, *В Днепропетровской области осудили 96 уклонистов: что грозит тем, кто не хочет служить*, 23 November 2017 (https://www.056.ua/news/1870572), accessed 8 August 2018

BBC Ukrainian Service, Призыв по-украински: из ночного клуба в военкомат, 15 November 2017 (https://www.bbc.com/ukrainian/features-russian-41998538), accessed 8 August 2018

Censor.net,

Наиболее востребованные специальности при четвертой волне мобилизации.Инфографика, 20 January 2015



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

(https://censor.net.ua/photo_news/320704/naibolee_vostrebovannye_spetsialnosti_pri_ch_etvertoyi_volne_mobilizatsiiinfografika), accessed 8 August 2018

Военкомат Львовщины вывесил в интернете списки уклонистов от армии. После критики правозащитников 15 тысяч фамилий убрали (обновлено), 22 November 2017 (https://censor.net.ua/news/463713/voenkomat lvovschiny vyvesil v internete spiski ukl onistov ot armii posle kritiki pravozaschitnikov), accessed 8 August 2018

Embassy of Ukraine to Serbia, *Оформлення паспорта громадянина України для виїзду за кордон*, n.d. (https://serbia.mfa.gov.ua/en/consular-affairs/services/passport/registration), accessed 7 August 2018

Embassy of Ukraine to the Republic of Poland, *Оформлення паспорта громадянина України для виїзду за кордон*, n.d. (https://poland.mfa.gov.ua/ua/consular-affairs/services/passport/registration), accessed 7 August 2018

International Business Time, *Ukrainian Government Begins Sixth Wave Of Military Mobilization For Service In East Ukraine War*, 18 July 2015 (https://www.ibtimes.com/ukrainian-government-begins-sixth-wave-military-mobilization-service-east-ukraine-war-1973269), accessed 7 August 2018

Liga.net, Мобилизация: адвокат пояснила, кого и как может искать милиция, 10 February 2015 (http://news.liga.net/politics/news/mobilizatsiya advokat poyasnila kogo i kak mozhet iskat mil itsiya), accessed 7 August 2018

Ministry of Defence of Ukraine,

White Book 2014, 23 December 2014 (http://www.mil.gov.ua/content/files/whitebook/WB_2014_eng.pdf), accessed 7 August 2018

White Book 2015, 31 December 2015 (http://www.mil.gov.ua/content/files/whitebook/WB_2015_eng_WEB.PDF), accessed 7 August 2018

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Ukraine, Поширені запитання/FAQ, n.d. (https://mfa.gov.ua/ua/consular-affairs/faq), accessed 7 August 2018

Norwegian Country of Origin Information Centre (Landinfo), *Ukraina: Mobilisering til militæret*, 24 August 2015, (https://landinfo.no/asset/3128/1/3128 1.pdf), accessed 7 August 2018

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, Eyewitnesses Ponder Real Reasons Behind Raid On Kyiv Nightclub, Question Excessive Force, 30 October 2017 (https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1416924.html), accessed 7 August 2018



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

RIA Novosti Ukraine, *Maccoвое уклонение от мобилизации и открытие в Украине "второго фронта"*, 7 February 2015 (https://rian.com.ua/columnist/20150207/363141410.html), accessed 7 August 2018

Russia Today, *Ukraine plans stealth military draft as recruitment plummets*, 6 February 2016 (https://www.rt.com/news/331557-ukraine-stealth-military-draft/), accessed 7 August 2018

U.S. Passport Service Guide, *How to Renew a Ukrainian Passport in the U.S.*, n.d. (https://www.us-passport-service-guide.com/how-to-renew-a-ukrainian-passport-in-the-us.html), accessed 7 August 2018